THE BELLINGHAM PRACTICE  
NEWSLETTER – APRIL 2015
PRACTICE TEAM NEWS
Dr Loren Blissett  joined the practice  on  2nd February. 

Joanne Tully has joined the reception/administration team. 

Following the retirement of Ish Fawcett , Alison Aspinall  has now joined the team – she will be Health Visitor for Bellingham and Humshaugh & Wark Medical Group.

Caroline Russell has retired from the Community Nursing team and has been replaced by Kirsty Anderson.

Community Matron  Mandy Thompson also retired in January and has been replaced by Julie Culbert, who has returned to the area .  Julie will be based at Humshaugh & Wark Medical Group. 

Dr Farhang Hessami has joined the practice as our GP Registrar for April  – July 2015.  He has worked as a doctor in A&E for many years and is now training  to be a General Practitioner.

Over the past  few weeks we have experienced  a lot of pressure on appointment availability.  We have increased the number of appointments available with the GPs but are still experiencing a very high level of demand of appointment requests. 

If you need to see a doctor urgently and we have no appointments available, you will be placed the  Task List and one of the GPs will call you back.   After assessing your symptoms over the telephone, arrangements will be made to see you at an appropriate time, either the same day or the following day.  It is very important that we have the correct telephone number, so if you have changed your home or mobile phone number recently please make sure you inform us. 

We have two third year medical students from Newcastle who are with us every other Wednesday until July – Rebecca Kane and Phillip Jones.  

We often receive very positive feedback from medical students and are very grateful to all patients who either agree to have a medical student sitting in during their consultation, or have a supervised appointment with a medical student.   It is a really important  part of their training and they learn a great deal from their contact with patients. 
BANK HOLIDAYS – MONDAY 4 MAY AND MONDAY 25 MAY

Over the bank holiday weekend you can ring NHS 111 at any time of the day or night for health advice and information.  This service is available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  Calls are free from landlines & mobile phones. 

If you need to see a GP when the practice is closed, please  contact NHS 111, who will help you to arrange an appointment to see the out of hours GP service provided by Northern Doctors Urgent Care.

For access to the out of hours dental service ring NHS 111. 

Or you can access information on the NHS Choices website at  www.nhs.uk 
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If you  need any repeat medication over the Bank Holiday,  please remember to order it well in advance  as it can be difficult to arrange during the period covered by the out of hours service.     
THINK PHARMACY FIRST 

The Pharmacy First scheme is available to adults who are entitled to free prescriptions on the grounds of low income & to their children.  People over 60 are also entitled to use the scheme. 

Free advice & treatment is available  for all sorts of minor health conditions such as bites, stings, chicken pox, colds, colic, cold sores, conjunctivitis, constipation, coughs, cystitis, dermatitis, eczema, diarrhoea, ear wax, fungal & yeast infections, muscular aches & pains, genital thrush, hay fever, head lice, heartburn & indigestion, mouth ulcers, nappy rash, oral thrush, threadworms, warts & verrucae.

Pick up an information leaflet from the waiting room or a pharmacy.

PLEASE HELP US TO REDUCE DNAs (did not attend) 
It is very frustrating when patients do not attend for a booked appointment.  We are now monitoring this on a weekly basis.  For example for the week 16-20 March,   23 patients did not attend their appointments – this amounted to 7 hours of doctor/nurse time.   Please help us to reduce waiting times for appointments by informing us in good time that you are unable to attend your appointment.  We will then be able to offer the slot to another patient and can re-arrange your appointment to a more convenient day/time. 

APPOINTMENT REMINDERS  BY TEXT

In order to reduce the number of DNAs (did not attends)  our appointment system is now sending automatic texts reminders at 1pm to remind you of an appointment the following day.  If  would like to use this service please check that we have your current mobile phone number on your records.   It is important that you notify us if you change your mobile phone number.

DOCTOR AVAILABILITY :  BELLINGHAM SURGERY

STARTING MONDAY  THURSDAY 23 APRIL 2015

	
	Morning

Appointments
	Afternoon

Appointments 
	Extended Access *

Appointments
	Pre-bookable Telephone 

Appointments

	Mon
	Dr Blissett

Dr Sewart

Dr Hessami GPR
	Dr Blissett
Dr Hessami GPR

	Dr Blissett

07.30 & 07.45


	Dr Blissett

11.25-12.05

	Tues
	Dr Blissett

Dr Gray
Dr Hessami GPR

	Dr Blissett

Dr Hessami GPR

	
	

	Wed
	Dr Gray

Dr Sewart

Nurse Practitioner Graine Rapier 
	Dr Gray

Nurse 

Practioner 

Graine Rapier  
	
	Dr Gray

11.30-12.10

	Thurs
	Dr Sewart

Dr Blissett

Dr Hessami GPR

	Dr Sewart

Dr Hessami GPR

	Dr Sewart

18.30, 18.45 

& 19.00
	

	Fri
	Dr Sewart

Dr Gray
Dr Hessami GPR
Nurse Practitioner 

Graine Rapier 
	Dr Sewart

Dr Hessami GPR
Nurse Practitioner

Graine Rapier  
	Dr Gray 

07.30 & 07.45


	Dr Sewart

11.45-12.25


* Extended access appointments are pre- booked appointments for:

· Those who commute

· Those who find it difficult to take time out during the day to come to the surgery for non-urgent problems

· Those who would like to accompany relatives to routine appointments.
OTTERBURN   BRANCH SURGERY  

	Tuesday
	GP Surgery

Dr Gray or Dr Blissett
	11.30am  – 1.15pm

	Friday
	Health Care Assistant

Lynda Saint
	9.00 – 11 am 

	Friday
	Nurse Practitioner 

Graine Rapier

Dr Sewart will attend instead of Graine Rapier once a month 
	11.30 am – 1.15pm


The BMA has launched a campaign called  “Your GP cares” to support GPs and their practice teams in seeking long term, sustainable investment in GP services.

GPs across the UK report there is not enough time to  meet all the needs of their patients. 

Demand for appointments keeps rising.  Older and vulnerable people with complex issues need to spend more time with their GP.  The number of people over 65 in the UK reached 10.8 million in 2012 and is predicted to reach almost 18 million by 2037.  More than 18 million people, many of working age, live with at least one long-term condition such as asthma, arthritis or diabetes. 

An increased demand on general practice caused by demographic changes, more complex health needs and some care moving out of hospitals is all contributing to unsustainable pressures on GP services.  Based on the current number of doctors working as GPs, and the staff who support them in the general practice team, there are simply not enough hours in the day to meet everyone’s needs. 

The increasing demand and workload pressures are leading to low morale and stress, causing many GPs to leave the profession or to consider early retirement.  Trainee doctors are not choosing general practice as a career.  

Patients are having to wait longer to see their GP – every year over 26 million people in England wait more than a week to see their GP

GPs and their practice teams must have greater support to deliver high quality services that meet the requirements of all their local patients.  

You can support the campaign at bma.org.uk/YourGPcares  
FIT NOTES AND PROOF OF SICKNESS

Self certification – employers can ask you to complete a form SC2 if you have been off work for 4 or more days in a row.  They should provide you with this form or you can download one from  the www.gov.uk website.

Employees only need a Fit Note (previously called a ‘sick note’ ) from a doctor if you have been off sick for more than 7 days in a row (including non-working days).  If you have been in hospital they should provide this for you when you are discharged.

The fit note will say that you are either ‘not fit for work’ or ‘may be fit for work’ with adjustments – your employer should then discuss with you any changes that might help you to make an earlier return to work (eg different hours or tasks).
If you are unable to return to work by the end of your fit note we will not be able to issue another one until the previous one has expired.
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ONLINE ACCESS

Many of our patients are using  Online Access to book/cancel appointments and order repeat medication.    This has now been extended to enable online access to a summary of your medical record.  Information that is currently available on line is repeat medication, acute medication issued in the last 12 months, medications that have been discontinued in the last 6 months, allergies, sensitivities and adverse reactions.

As time progresses more information will become available on line – for example immunisation/vaccination history, test results and letters (once they have been seen by a clinician).

If you would like to apply for online access please either  pick up an information leaflet and application form from the surgery, or download this information from the practice website:    www.thebellinghampractice.co.uk
Because of the importance of keeping your personal information secure, we will need to verify your identity and explain the risks involved before providing online access to your medical record. 
ORDERING MEDICATION ON LINE

There are currently 2 ways of requesting your repeat medication  via our website.

In order to streamline this  we will be removing the original way in a few weeks time.  All patients using the old system will be contacted prior to this so that they can be supplied with a user name and password (if they don’t already have one).  This will be the same as the user name and password that allows patient access to the summary of their medical record (see above). 

ELECTRONIC SCRIPTS

It is now possible to prescriptions to be sent to a nominated pharmacy electronically.

In order for us to do this we need you to let us know which pharmacy you would like your prescriptions to go to and that you are happy for them to be sent electronically

There are some medications  (such as controlled drugs) that we cannot send electronic  prescriptions so this facility will not be suitable for  all patients.
FRIENDS AND FAMILY TEST

The NHS Friends and Family Test (FFT) is a feedback tool which gives people who use NHS services the opportunity to provide feedback on their experience.  The FFT question asks if people would recommend the services they have used to their friends & family and offers a range of responses.  
When combined with supplementary follow up questions, this provides a mechanism to highlight both good and poor patient experience.    Practices can use the feedback gathered through FFT to celebrate success and to support staff to make improvements.

Please use the FFT  cards provided in reception or by using the link on the practice website to give us your feedback.
RECENT  PATIENT  SUGGESTIONS & OUR RESPONSES
Request for Wi Fi in the waiting room

We also received a request about this in 2013 but are unable to help because of strict security & information governance regulations relating to wireless connectivity.
Information about the doctors

This suggestion is not very specific but there is a leaflet about doctor availability in the waiting room at Bellingham and Otterburn.  It has also been included in this newsletter. 

Parent and child spaces are needed in the carpark – parking spaces are too small to get a car seat out of your car.
We will get a sign to designate one of the parking spaces at the front of the building  for parent/child parking. In the meantime there are 2 car parking spaces at the top of the carpark (beside the road) which are wider than the rest.    Staff parking is restricted to those with clinical need but we have asked team members not to use these wider spaces. 

If the surgery opens at 7.30 on a Monday why are there no staff there to answer phones in case you need to cancel or in case there is a spare appointment

The  early morning appointments on Mondays are “extended access” appointments and are always pre-booked.   There is a receptionist on duty but they are very busy on Monday morning dealing with out of hours reports, hospital letters and prescription requests that have arrived over the weekend.   
In an emergency you can contact the surgery from 8am by ringing 01434 220 622.  
Why can’t you book nurse or nurse practitioner appointments online
Unfortunately it is not possible to book nurses/health care assistants appointments on line because of the different amount of time that needs to be allocated for different procedures (eg routine bloods 10 minutes, cervical smears 30 minutes, smoking cessation 20 minutes) and because of the skill mix within the team (different  team members do different procedures).  It would be very easy to book an appointment  with the wrong person or for the wrong appointment length. 
PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP  

This group of patients meets about 4 times a year to support the practice team in lots of  different ways.   Anyone interested in joining the group should contact  Jayne Reed by ringing 01434 220203 or email  jayne.reed2@nhs.net

With spring fast approaching the gardening ladies would be happy for some help in the practice garden – enquiries to Jayne Reed 
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WEIGHT LOSS SUPPORT GROUP 

One item on the Patient Participation Group Action Plan is to support patients with managing their weight.    We now have about 15  people attending the weight loss support group. It is held every Friday morning at 9.30am   If you would like more information about this please speak to Jayne Reed  at the practice (01434 220203)

Active Northumberland  HEALTH WALKS  are FREE and have been set up to encourage groups and individuals to make walking a regular part of their lives.   
Walking can help and/or prevent high blood pressure, type 2 diabetes and arthritis.  Regular walks can also help combat depression, loneliness and weight problems. 

As well as being a great way to exercise, the walks are an excellent way of meeting others.

The Bellingham group meets every Wednesday at 10.30am outside the Rose and Crown.  We have leaflets in the waiting room listing the destination of the weekly walks.

If you or someone you know would be interested in joining SUPPORTED WALKS for people with dementia, learning disabilities or mental health issues on a Friday afternoon  please contact  Loraine Oliver, Health Walks Co-ordinator for dates.

Tel.  01670 322 368     loliver@activenorthumberland.org.uk
There is now a gym at Otterburn Sports Centre – for details please check 
otterburngym.co.uk or ring the centre 01830 520 565

There is also a gym in Bellingham – telephone Bellingham Fitness on 
01434 221 161 for information about classes and opening times.

MOONWALK   London   16 May 2015

Graine Rapier, Lynda Saint, Julie Culbert and Ruth Chard are in training for the Moonwalk, which raises money for breast cancer causes including research into primary and secondary cancers  and to improve the lives of those who have cancer now.  To sponsor the girls please go to  www.justgiving.com/Bellingham-Belles 

or fill in the sponsor  form at the reception desk . 

We wish them well for the walk and will let you know how they got on in our next  newsletter.

YOUNG PEOPLE’S GROUP
We are looking to re-launch our  Young People’s group.  Any young people aged 13-18 who are interested in learning about what the surgery has to offer, services we provide and services available in our area, please contact Jayne at the surgery (either by email – jayne.reed2@nhs.net or ring 01434 220203).   The group meets about 3 or 4 times a year and in the past we have done CPR training & looked at health topics that young people have requested.

PLAN C – Sexual health screening
Evidence suggests that young people would like to discuss sexual health but often find it difficult to raise this sensitive issue.  We are part of a programme called Plan C that offers chlamydia and gonorrhoea screening for patients between the ages of 15 and 24.   For patients aged 16 and over we are also offering HIV screening.  It is possible that you will be offered this in your routine appointment. 

If you ask about Plan C the person you are speaking to will be aware of the type of appointment you need.    We are offering this screening to patients of all ages. 

Who should you book an appointment with: 
Pill check

Lynda Saint  Healthcare Assistant  or Lisa Gillie Practice Nurse


C Card (condoms)

Lynda Saint HCA or Ann Moore  (admin)
Plan C (screening tests)
Lynda Saint  HCA or Lisa Gillie Practice Nurse
Sexual health check/examination required         GPs or Graine Rapier Nurse Practitioner
CHECKING IN ON ARRIVAL 
When you arrive at the surgery, please make sure that you check in before you take a seat so that the doctor or nurse knows that you are waiting.   You can use the touch screen to let us know that you have arrived – this can be quicker for you when the receptionist is busy on the phone or dealing with other patients.

If you don’t want to use the touchscreen please see the receptionist to let her know that you have arrived.

If you do not check in on arrival you may miss your appointment and have to wait until the end of surgery. 

HEARING AID AND HEARING LOSS SUPPORT SERVICES

Action on Hearing Loss (previously known as RNID) offer a hearing aid support service  at Bellingham Surgery to help with maintenance of NHS hearing aids.  This clinic is on the 2nd Monday of every month  (10.30-12.30) excluding Bank Holidays.
This charity-run project is free (but donations are welcome) and could save you a trip to Hexham Hospital.  This means that Audiology at Hexham can concentrate on more complex issues. 

At the clinic they can: 
· Provide new batteries or tubing for hearing aids  (NHS aids only).  Hearing aids should be re-tubed every 6 months or so to maintain a good quality of sound and comfort.
· Clean hearing aids
· Give advice on how to look after and fit your aids & keep them working to their full potential
· Provide general information on hearing loss – you may be struggling on the phone or your family and friends may tell you they are repeating themselves all the time.

They can provide you with information about equipment that might help, or what you should do next.
They will not be able to test your hearing and can only help with NHS provided hearing aids. 
For more information, or if you are not sure this service is for you, please call Anne Shilton on 01670 513606 (leave a message if necessary) or text 07425 672178  or contact  heartohelp.northoftyne@hearlingloss.org.uk
If you, or anyone you know,  would find this useful, please book an appointment with our receptionist  (01434 220203).   You do not have to be registered with The Bellingham Practice to use this service. 
HAYFEVER- the key to hay fever treatment is to start early to prevent it

Visit your local pharmacy or see Graine Rapier our Nurse Practitioner

TICK BITES AND LYME DISEASE

Lyme disease is an infection spread by infected ticks  - the symptoms are a circular red rash spreading out from a tick bite.  This can be followed by headaches, stomach upsets, feeling very tired, muscle & joint pain or numbness & tingling.  If you get a rash or you feel ill after a tick bite it is important to see a nurse practitioner or doctor. 

Tick removers are available to purchase from the surgery 

IDENTIFYING CARERS 
Do you look after someone who is ill, frail or has a disability?   Please let us know so that we can record you as a carer on our computer system.

CARERS NORTHUMBERLAND have a local support group which meets in the Community Room at Bellingham Fire Station on the 4th Thursday of every month.

They have an excellent website  www.carersnorthumberland.org,uk  and produce regular newsletters, which are available in the Carers Information Folder at the surgery.   We have an excellent display of information from Carers Northumberland in the foyer at Bellingham Surgery. 
CITIZENS ADVICE BUREAU

Northumbrian CAB  telephone number  is 03444 111 444 or contact them on 
www.adviceguide.org.uk
The Hexham office is based at The Community Centre, Gilesgate Hexham

Free advice sessions are available on Mon, Tues, Wed, Fri   10am – 2pm

Specialist appointments for debt, benefits, fuel

COMMUNITY DROP IN

Helping Hands Community Care run a weekly “community drop in” every Wednesday from 10 am to 12 noon at the Fire Station in Bellingham.  Everyone welcome

Tel 01661 843 839 for more information 
MEDICAL EXEMPTION CERTIFICATES
We would like to make patients who have a medical exemption certificate aware that that the NHS Business Services Authority have been issuing fines to people who have not renewed their  certificate.  A rule change means that these certificates must be renewed every 5 years but many holders do not realise this and have not been sent  a reminder.    
For  more information about this go to 
" 
www.nhsbas.nhs.uk/HealthCosts


or ring 0300 330 1341.

DYING MATTERS AWARENESS WEEK  runs from 18 – 24 May 2015

Members of the public will be encouraged to take 5 simple steps to make their end of life experience better, both for them and their loved ones.  These are:

· Write your will

· Record your funeral wishes

· Plan your future care and support

· Consider registering as an organ donor

· Tell your loved ones your wishes

For more information go to www.dyingmatters.org.uk
MY  NHS
The NHS belongs to us all.  If you are interested in your local NHS and would like to get involved in the work  the local commissioning group does to develop and improve local health services, join MY NHS.

· Receive regular updates about the work of Northumberland Clinical Commissioning Group

· Receive invitations to events

· Have opportunities to give your views about areas of healthcare that interest you

· Be able to participate as much or as little as you like

To join MY NHS pick up a form from the waiting room or register via the website at www.northumberlandccg/nhs.uk/get-involved/my-nhs or call to register on 

0191 217 2670 
EQUIPMENT FUND

When we receive donations to the practice from patients, their families & friends the money is paid into the Equipment Fund,   which  is used to purchase various items of  medical equipment which we feel will benefit patients.   Requests and suggestions are submitted to the Equipment Fund Committee for approval.  

Recent purchases have included an adjustable height chair for the waiting room,  blood pressure monitors which patients can borrow to check their readings at home and a dressings trolley for the Community Nurses clinic.  We are also going to buy another leaflet holder for the waiting room.
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Bellingham Baby Club meets every Tuesday during term time (10am – 12) at North Tynies Children’s Centre.   A Well Baby Clinic is held on the 1st and 3rd Tuesdays of the month.   This is an open clinic so an appointment is not necessary. 

The Irritable Baby - Advice from the NHS
NHS General Practitioners, Paediatricians, Midwives Health Visitors and Public Health Doctors and Specialists all have something in common; they are dedicated to ensuring that the welfare of the children in their care is their number one priority.  

Tyne Valley Express published an article entitled “The Irritable Baby” January/February, 2015  issue, page 49,  along with an advertisement for a chiropractic clinic.

The article recommends that Chiropractors be the “first port of call” to check your baby for “stress on the brain stem” and re-establish normal neurological communications between the child’s brain and their body.

There is no medical or scientific evidence to support the idea that irritable baby symptoms can be treated by cranial or spinal corrections, and that these approaches could be potentially harmful. 

Our advice is that the first port of call should always be to seek advice from a medically qualified nurse, midwife or doctor, an assessment which for NHS patients is free and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.

Newborn infants and babies in their early months of life are usually relaxed and happy, they feed well, either on the breast or from a bottle and they sleep well too.  Patterns of behaviour relating to feeding frequency and sleep develop and change over these early months, which parents observe and respond to.

Most of the children we, as clinicians, see are happy healthy babies but on occasions we are asked to see and examine an infant who is “irritable”.

An irritable baby may be a baby that is not sleeping, settling, or is having difficulty feeding. The baby might cry excessively, it might make sudden jerky movements or it may appear to be in pain.

Doctors or nurses working in the NHS, by talking and listening to parents with an infant who has these symptoms, must consider many possibilities in order to exclude a serious and possibly life-threatening illness or condition. 

The list of possible conditions is very, very long and only by careful assessment can a nurse or doctor be able to determine whether any of these treatable conditions exist.

Gateshead, Newcastle and Northumberland Directors of Public Health and GPs, midwives, Health Visitors and nurses working in these areas do not recommend following the advice given by this article. 

